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Dear Michael

Review of Licensing Application Regulations

I refer to your September 2002 consultation on the review of regulations for licensing applications.  We are generally in agreement with the general thrust to reduce the burden of administration upon both Ofgem and the potential licensee.  We have two concerns regarding the provision of information by potential network licensees and regarding the financial stability of licensees.

Provision of information by potential network licensees

Currently when licensees are merged or acquired, Ofgem considers the impact of the corporate transaction upon competition.  Similarly we would expect Ofgem to  consider the impact upon competition of new entrants when they apply for a license.  Generally new entrants improve competition where they are building up new business or have no effect where they are taking over business from an incumbent.  However, where there is an application for a new network licence, then there may be competition issues where that business or its affiliates have interests in users of that network, e.g. generation and supply in electricity or production and shipping in gas.  

National Grid’s existing transmission licence prohibits the licensee, its affiliates and related undertakings from purchasing or acquiring electricity for the purpose of sale or disposal to third parties except in relation to balancing services or by consent of the Authority.  We would expect other electricity transmission licenses to contain similar conditions to preserve the segregation between transmission network owners and transmission users.   We do not believe that distribution licensees currently have this condition, although this may become necessary in future if distributed network owners have greater interest in distributed generation within their networks.

Therefore, we believe that the general particulars as listed in Table 1 of the Supplement, should continue to include the requirement to declare what licences are held or have been applied for under the Electricity and Gas Acts.  However, given that generation up to 100MW can be owned without the need for a generation licence, we believe that there is considerable scope for a distribution licensee to have interests in distributed generation within its network without the need for a licence.  Therefore, the information required should be extended to include all generation interests not just that which is licensed.

Financial stability of licensees

We note from paragraphs 5.9 and 5.12 of the Supplement that Ofgem considers the reliance upon Approved Credit Ratings and Parent Company Guarantees by licensees as discriminatory and of limited use in guaranteeing the survival of a company.  We agree with this position with respect to network users and have proposed that the CUSC be modified to replace ACRs and PCGs with alternative forms of security.  Therefore, for network users, there seems little to be gained from checking credit ratings as part of the licensing process.

However, we believe that a different approach needs to be taken for network owners whose networks are key to enabling users to trade.  Network licenses usually include the requirement to maintain an investment grade credit rating, and it would appear appropriate to check this as part of the application process.

As stated in the Supplement, removing the requirement for licensees to produce evidence of ACRs or PCGs places greater reliance upon the systems and processes under industry agreements.  The Supplement refers in paragraph 5.23 to the Ofgem consultation on gas and electricity supply and gas shipping credit cover which will impact upon those arrangements.  However, since the consultation closed in May 2002, Ofgem has not yet published its conclusions.  This delay has meant that credit controls within industry agreements cannot be developed and existing provisions have been undermined by challenges and exemptions.  Until Ofgem’s position is made known and the effectiveness of industry agreements established, it would be inappropriate to rely upon industry agreements in this way.

If you have any queries upon the above please contact me on the above number.

Yours sincerely

Tim Tutton

Director of Regulation

National Grid Transco
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